BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE







Meeting Thursday 10th December, 2015






at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Burns (Chairman), Callister, Gawne, Murray, Seward and Sweeney.
Officers Present:- Sue Roberts (Director of Resources), John Penfold (Corporate Support Manager), Brooke Parsons (Corporate Support Assistant) and Sharron Rushton (Democratic Services Officer).
Also present were Neil Krajewski and Maeve Morgan from Grant Thornton and Keith Jackson from Internal Audit.
25 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 24th September, 2015 were taken as read and confirmed.
26 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor Harkin and Jackie Bellard from Grant Thornton.
Councillor Sweeney had attended as a substitute for Councillor Harkin for this meeting only.

27 – Internal Audit Final Reports
The Director of Resources reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.  On completion, the final reports were presented to this Committee for consideration.
The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

There had been three final reports appended for consideration.  The reports included and their assurance levels were as follows:-
1. Cash Floats & Receipting Controls – 1 previous recommendation;
2. Budgetary Control – Unqualified Assurance; and
3. Treasury Management – Unqualified Assurance.
Members considered the reports and raised their concerns with the Head of Internal Audit.
RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Final Reports.

28 – Internal Audit Progress Report – December 2015
The Director of Resources reported that the Internal Audit Progress Report for the period 1st April, 2015 to 1st December, 2015 had been produced by the Head of Internal Audit.

The Head of Internal Audit attended the meeting to present the report to Members.

No Priority 1 recommendations were made during the reporting period.
The report contained a statistical summary of the numbers of audit recommendations (42).  It was noted that 41 recommendations had been fully accepted and 1 recommendation had been partly accepted.  Each of the recommendations had been assigned a priority grade 1-3, 1 being major issues and 3 being minor issues.  6 had been rated Priority 1, 28 had been rated Priority 2 and 8 had been assigned Priority 3.
The Head of Internal Audit reported that the Fraud Hotline was a well used service and presented the following statistics to Members:-

Fraud Hotline Calls

	
	Revenues/

Benefit related
	Staff Related
	Other
	Total

	2015/16
(April – December)
	27
	1
	5
	33

	2014/15
(Full year)
	71

	0
	4
	75


The Head of Internal Audit reported that the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAs) required Internal Audit to be measured in terms of performance.  The indicators below provided information over the arrangement and effectiveness of Internal Audit:-
	    Indicator
	2015/16

	1


	Percentage of Draft reports issued within 10 working days of completion of audit fieldwork.
	100%

	2


	Percentage of Management Responses received within 20 working days of issue of the Draft report.
	70%

	3


	Percentage of Final Reports issued within 10 working days of receipt of management response.
	100%

	4


	Percentage of Priority 1 and Priority 2 Recommendations acceptable to the audit client.
	100%


RESOLVED:- That the report be received.

29 – External Audit - Annual Audit Letter for the year ended 31st March, 2015

The External Auditor presented the Annual Audit Letter for the year ended 31st March, 2015.  A copy of the Annual Audit letter had been appended to the report.  The letter summarised the key findings which had arisen from the following works that External Audit had carried out at the Council for the year ended 31st March, 2015:-
· Financial Statements Audit (including Audit Opinion);

· Value for Money (VfM) Conclusion;

· Certification of Housing Benefit Grant Claim; and

· Audit Fee

The Audit conclusions were as follows:-

· An unqualified opinion on the Accounts which gave a true and fair view of the Council’s financial position as at 31st March, 2015 and its income and expenditure for the year; and
· An unqualified conclusion in respect of the Council’s arrangements for securing the economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources.

Key Areas for Council Attention
Audit summarised the significant recommendations identified during the 2014/15 audit:-

· Configuration of Main Accounting IT System – ensure that staff were only allocated access to the Oracle system which was commensurate with their responsibilities and establish audit logging within the Oracle system so that management could detect instances where users may have made inappropriate use of their access to the system;

· Value for Money – Internal Reporting – Expand budget monitoring reports to the Executive Committee so that they provided details of the progress made towards achieving the savings agreed as part of the forthcoming budget strategy;
· Value for Money – Sickness Absence – Produce a comprehensive action plan to address the Council’s deteriorating sickness absence and ensure progress against that action plan was appropriately monitored.
RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.

30 – External Audit - Committee Update

The External Auditor presented the Audit Committee update report to Members. 

The report provided the Committee with details of the Auditor’s progress in delivering their responsibilities as External Auditors.  It also included a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to the Council as well as a number of challenge questions in respect of those emerging issues which the Committee may wish to consider.
A Table of Progress as at December 2015 had been presented as follows:-

	Work
	Planned date
	Complete?
	Comments

	2015-16 Accounts Audit Plan

We are required to issue a detailed accounts audit plan to the Council setting out our proposed approach in order to give an opinion on the Council's 2015-16 financial statements.
	March 2016
	No
	We will present our Audit Plan at the Audit Committee meeting scheduled for 3rd March 2016.

	Interim accounts audit

Our interim fieldwork visit includes:

• updating our review of the Council's control environment

• updating our understanding of financial systems

• review of Internal Audit reports on core financial systems

• early work on emerging accounting issues

• early substantive testing

• proposed Value for Money conclusion.
	February 2016
	No
	We plan to undertake our interim audit work in January and February 2016



	2015-16 final accounts audit

Including:

• audit of the 2015-16 financial statements

• proposed opinion on the Council's accounts

• proposed Value for Money conclusion.
	June - August

2016


	No
	We will commence our post statements audit once the unaudited accounts are authorised for issue by the Director of Resources.

	Value for Money (VfM) conclusion

The arrangements relating to the conduct of our Value for Money work have been revised with effect from the 2015/16 financial year following publication of the National Audit Office's Code of Audit Practice (further details are included on pg. 13). We are required to undertake sufficient work, based on a risk assessment, to enable us to conclude whether in all significant respects, the Council has put in place proper arrangements to secure value for money through economic, efficient and effective use of its resources for the relevant period.
	September 2016
	No
	We will commence our value for money work in early 2016 and meet with relevant officers to inform our risk assessment.



	Other areas of work

• Certification of 2014-15 Housing Benefits claim
	November 2015
	Yes
	We recently concluded certification work on the

Council's Housing Benefit claim. The claim was qualified on the basis of errors identified as part of the detailed testing which we undertook in accordance with guidance issued by the Department of Work and Pensions.


Members of the Audit Committee were reminded that they could find further useful material on the Grant Thornton website where they had a section dedicated to their work in the Public Sector. Publications included:-
· Making Devolution Work: A Practical Guide for Local Leaders;

· Spreading their Wings: Building a Successful Local Authority Trading Company;
· Easing the Burden: A Report on the Impact of Welfare Reform on Local Government and Social Housing Organisations; and

· All Aboard? Local Government Governance Review 2015.

RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.
31 – External Audit - Certification Work

The External Auditors presented the Certification report for 2014/15.  They explained that they were required to certify certain claims and returns submitted by the Council.  The certification typically took place 6-9 months after the claim period and represented a final but important part of the process to confirm the Council’s entitlement to funding.
They had certified one claim for the financial year 2014/15 relating to Housing Benefits.  The certification report had been appended to the report.  The work on this claim indicated that the Council had appropriate arrangements to compile and complete claims for audit certification on a timely basis.  However, the detailed work identified a number of errors which led them to qualify the claim.

The work on Housing Benefits required them to undertake a series of tests to certify the return that the Council submitted to the Department of Work and Pensions (the DWP) setting out the total amount of subsidy to be claimed.  The total subsidy claimed by the Council in 2014/15 was £20.79 million with corresponding expenditure of £20.86 million to claimants.  The £20.79 million subsidy received included £0.36 million for the administration of housing benefits.

In accordance with the certification instruction, the Auditors were obliged to qualify the claim and issue a qualification letter when they identified errors as part of their programme of testing.  This year’s claim was qualified on the basis of errors identified affecting both Rent Rebate and Rent Allowance whereby claimants in receipt of Housing Benefit had either been underpaid or overpaid.
Full details of all claims and returns subject to certification had been provided in the letter appended to the report.
The qualification letter was issued on 26th November, 2015 ahead of the deadline of 30th November, 2015.  The Auditors noted that the number of errors was similar to previous years although the value of the errors found had reduced.  However, a particular problem identified this year concerned the classification of some individually significant overpayments.  It was recommended that the Council undertook a quarterly review of high value overpayments so that the Council could take assurance that these had been correctly classified before the claim was submitted to the DWP.

The indicative grant claim certification fee for 2014/15 for the Council was based on the final 2011/12 certification fee, reflecting the amount of work required by the Auditor to certify claims and returns in the year, as adjusted to remove fees relating to claims which no longer required certification.  The indicative scale fee set by the Audit Commission for the Council for 2014/15 was £18,310 and it was confirmed that this was the final fee for the 2014/15 financial year.  This represented a small reduction on the final fee for 2013/14 which was £18,430.

RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.

32 – Monitoring Priority 1 Recommendations

The Corporate Support Manager reported that Internal Audit undertook reviews of the Council’s Systems as defined in the Annual Audit Plan.  The audit conclusion may include Priority 1 recommendations which related to major issues that needed to be brought to the attention of Senior Management.  Senior Managers considered the recommendations and determined whether to accept or reject them. If the recommendation was accepted the Manager was agreeing to implement the recommendation.

To ensure all agreed Internal Audit Priority 1 recommendations were implemented in a timely manner they were now tracked by Management. 

There was one on-going Priority 1 recommendation relating to the kennels report:-
1. The Council should ensure that all receipts issued by Officers were from an official receipt book provided by the Finance Department.
The Streetcare Manager was issued with an official receipt book in June 2015 which is currently in operational use at the kennels.
There were three recommendations in the procurement report:-
1. The Council should ensure that procurements/purchases were consistently made in accordance with the competition requirements of its Purchasing Policy.

Managers had been reminded of the current Purchasing Procedure and its requirements.  The Procedure would be revised again early in 2016 with operational feedback sought from across the Council.  Revisions would be incorporated only where there was no detrimental impact on key internal controls.

2. The Council should formally tender the contract for inspection and repair of the Borough's playgrounds in accordance with procurement regulations.

The temporary arrangement remained in place at this time.  The Assistant Director - Community Services would provide an update to the position for the March 2016 Audit Committee.

3. The Council should ensure that correctly authorised official purchase orders were issued for all relevant supplies in accordance with the Authority's procedures.

Managers had been reminded of the current Purchasing Procedure and its requirements.  The Procedure would be revised again (including additional clarifications) early in 2016 with operational feedback sought from across the Council.  Revisions and clarifications would be incorporated only where there was no detrimental impact on key internal controls.

There was an outstanding priority recommendation from the Business Continuity report:- 

1. The Council should produce a formally approved and up to date Business Continuity Plan.

ICT disaster recovery arrangements were in place and were being tested. A regular testing programme was being developed to ensure that the arrangements were robust. Testing would take place in October 2015.

The IT Service Team had carried out testing and had confirmed that data could be recovered from the back up servers. It could not yet be confirmed that the data could be accessed from the Park Leisure Centre at this stage because the upgrade of the crematorium building prevented the Council from using the microwave repeater which forwarded the data.

RESOLVED:- To note the report.
33 – Risk Management
The Corporate Support Manager attached as an appendix to his report the Risk Register for 2014/15.  He reported that the Register continued to focus on business critical risks which were under the control of the Council. 

The Risk Register had been reviewed by Management Board at their meeting in November 2015 and the following changes were agreed:-

Operational Risks
Management Board had agreed two additional risks.
In response to an Internal Audit recommendation IT Services had identified three operational risks:-
· Breach of IT net work;
· Significant system failure; and
· Unmanaged access to network.
The assessments relating to these risks were in the Operational Risk Register 010m 011 and 012 which was attached as an appendix to the report.
RESOLVED:- To note the report.
34 – Audit Committee Update
The Director of Resources submitted a report providing an update on the 2015-2016 Accounts and an update on current issues and developments.

Statement of Accounts

The timetable for preparing the Statement of Accounts 2015-2016 would be agreed in January 2016 and would reflect any adjustments that were identified during the 2014-2015 process.  Each year the Accountancy Services Manager monitored the closedown process and then re-ordered certain events and tasks, and addressed any bottlenecks.  Sometimes these were caused by external factors, but plans were developed to mitigate these as far as possible.

From 2017-2018 the audited Statement of Accounts would be published by 31st July, with 31st May as the date to issue the draft Statement.  This was currently 30th September and 30th June.  In order to meet this challenge, the Accountancy Services Manager would be timetabling for an earlier closedown of 2015-2016, however the Council were holding onto 30th June, 2016, as the date to issue the draft Statement – the Council were using this year as a dry run in preparation of the reduction in time over the next couple of years.

An area where changes were being made to speed up the closedown process was pension accounting.  In order to receive pension valuation certificates before the usual mid-May time, there would be more estimation in the figures provided to the Actuary.  The estimates in terms of the Council’s pension contributions were robust and straight forward to prepare, the estimates of assets and future liabilities that the Pension Section prepared for the whole fund where the large figures come from.

A change in the Accounting Code of Practice that the Council currently were working through related to the measurement of fair value.  The Code required assets and liabilities to be measured and disclosed in accordance with IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement.  Property, plant and equipment that were operational and therefore providing service potential were measured for their service potential rather than fair value.  Fair value was the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date.

For 2016-2017 the measurement of transport infrastructure assets would be adopted by the Code.  This meant that assets such as roads and street furniture would be measured or valued in accordance with the Code.  There were some disclosure requirements for the 2015-2016 Statement of Accounts relating to this change.  As Cumbria County Council was the highways authority, it had been proposed that the un-adopted highways assets held by the Borough Council were valued as part of the exercise that the County Council would be carrying out for their Statement of Accounts.  That would be the most efficient way for the Borough Council to obtain this information and the possibility of adoption for the major asset the Council held was being actively pursued with County Officers.

Actions from 2014-2015
The actions from the Annual Governance Statement and Annual Governance Report were being monitored for the Director of Resources by the Corporate Support Assistant.  The actions and the updated Management responses were attached as an appendix to the report.
Council Tax Collection

The Government had consulted on improving the efficiency of Council Tax Collection.  The summary of proposals was set out in the update from the External Auditors.  The Councils’ Council Tax collection rate had been between 96.6% and 96.8% for the last six years.  Any efficiencies coming from the consultation were welcomed.

Training

Furness Audit provided training on 10th November, 2015.  The Director of Resources thanked the Head of Internal Audit for providing the training for Members.  Should Members require any further training; this could be raised through the Personal Development Plan process or with the Director of Resources for specific Audit Committee requirements.

RESOLVED:- To receive the Director of Resources’ report.

The meeting closed at 3.00 p.m.
